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Up Next: 

 

Saturday, February 2nd, 10:00 am 

Season Opens 

Spring Series #1 - Folsom Lake 

 

Saturday, February 9, 10:00 am 

Spring Series #2 – Folsom Lake 

 

Tuesday, February 12, 2019 7:00 pm 

 Membership Meeting – TBD 

 

Saturday, February 23, 2019 10:00 am 

Spring Series #3 – Folsom Lake 

 

Saturday, March 2, 10:00 am 

Spring Series #4 – Folsom Lake 

 

Tuesday, March 12, 2019 7:00 pm 

Membership Meeting – TBD 

Saturday, March 16, 10:00 am 

Spring Series #5 – Folsom Lake 

 

Saturday March 30 Trans-Folsom 

 Regatta9AM Folsom Lake 

 

Camelia Cup -  Folsom Lake 

Saturday and Sunday April 27-28! 
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Camelia Cup Date Change – 
 
Please note that the Camelia Cup date is being changed 
due to a conflict with another big regatta.  The New 
Dates will be April 27-28, 2019.  Mark your calendars! 
 

Commodore’s Corner 
 Kerry Johnson, Commodore 

 

Hello FLYC members and Happy New Year!! 

 

I hope everyone had a great holiday season and you 

got what you wanted for Christmas! I know I did, new 

dinghy boots! Yahoo!  

 

If you didn’t make it to the annual awards banquet 

you missed a great time! Everyone seemed to enjoy 

the socializing, food and awards. 

We handed out trophies for all the series races as well 

as the Service Awards. We also presented a special 

Lifetime Service Award to Bob Backer. Bob has done 

so much for the club over 40+ years and the board 

thought it was about time to give him the recognition 

he deserves.  

 

 
Bob Backer gets Lifetime Service Award 

 

We also elected the 2019 Board of Directors. 

Someone must have made a mistake counting the 

ballots because at the end they said I was elected 

Commodore. Seriously, I am honored to serve you as 

Commodore and will try my best. If I’m not meeting 

your expectations just let Joyce know she needs to 

crack the whip.  

 

I am excited and hope to try a few new things to make 

2019 a fun year. We have already scheduled our first 

board meeting mid-January so that we can get a head 

start on planning events and taking care of early 

season activities.  

 

One of my goals is to work with other valley clubs, 

especially Lake Washington Sailing Club, to help 

encourage sailing in the area. One idea is to create a 

Sacramento Valley Inland Lake Series of races using 

multiple venues, similar to what the Banshees do. I 

am also hoping to have more social events like 

BBQs/parties, boat campouts (possibly with Fleet 4) 

and maybe bringing back Notes on Boats. The board 

is also looking at an offer we received to sponsor a 

Cruiser Class Trophy for Camellia Cup.  

 

The membership meetings will continue as planned, 

the first being February 12th and Mark Werder will 

be giving a presentation on the 2018 Pac Cup. We are 

looking for future presentation ideas and guest 

speakers. Let me know if you have any topics you 

would like to see or if you have a presentation you 

would like to share with other members.   

 

Membership forms are included later in the Telltale. 

Please make a point to get them in sooner than later.  

  

If there is anything else you would like to see the club 

do or provide for members, please let me know. 

 

Hope to see you on the water for Spring #1, 

February 2nd. 
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Gary Preston received the Dan Buckley Award 

Vice Squad 
By Jon Kim 

Vice Commodore 

 

Happy New Year to all. I am new to area and the club 

so let me introduce myself as your Vice Commodore! 

I am still figuring out roles & responsibilities so if 

you have tips/feedback for feel free to shoot me an 

email or call me on my mobile phone at 408-705-

5552.  

  

Most of my race background involves SF Bay and 

Monterrey Bay on a variety small boats (Laser, CFJ, 

Lido, Santa Cruz 27, J-105, Express 37). I also enjoy 

cruising/racing in the Caribbean where the waters are 

warm and the Pain Killers are “killer”. Since moving 

to Folsom you will find me on either a Santana 20 

(#672) or a Corsair F-24 multi-hull. During my short 

stint in the area I have learned local conditions differ 

somewhat from the ocean. Here I have learned the 

importance of patience, perseverance, and sun block! 

Did I mention patience?  

One of my responsibilities as Vice Commodore is to 

manage RC (Race Committee) assignments. This 

month Kerry Johnson (your previous Vice 

Commodore) has started initial RC assignments – 

thanks Kerry! Please take a look at the RC 

Assignments along with the Race Calendar for 2019 

and email me if you have an interest in helping out as 

RC! New to RC? Not sure how to help with RC? No 

problem. Normally there will be a PRO (Principal 

Race Officer) working with other volunteers. Need 

training? Let me know if you are interested in 

attending an ‘RC Clinic’. 

RC Clinic 

While learning “on the job” works, I will also 

schedule RC Clinics where experienced FLYC 

RC/PRO volunteers and I will provide training to 

interested parties on “being the PRO or an RC 

helper”. RC Clinic will cover topics such as: 

1. Launch/Operation/Return of the Kayot 

(pontoon boat) 

2. Launch/Operation/Return of the Crest Liner 

(runabout) 

3. The Skipper’s Meeting 

4. Choosing a Course 

5. Setting the Pin End 

6. Using the Start Timer 

7. The “Start Sequence” and all the flags (AP, X, 

L, S, etc) 

8. Signaling and recording “Finishes” 

9. Scoring 

10. Advance Topics Time Permitting 

a. Shortening/changing course during the 

race 

b. Dealing with protests 

c. NOR Primer 

d. SI Primer 
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I look forward to good times on the water and getting 

to know everyone better! 

 

 
After 

 

 
Steve Armstrong received the Golden Cleat 

 

Dinghies with Attitude 
 George Heintz 

 

Sounds like Santa was good to many of our Dinghy 

sailors.  Mark Werder got a new sail for the Vareo, 

Kerry got new dinghy boots while George got a badly 

needed masthead float and ordered a new jib for the 

Johnson 18.  Dave Montgomery and George Heintz are 

going to team up for the Richmond Yacht Club Mid-

Winters.  Should be interesting.  Hopefully we will 

survive. 

 

Secretary Stuff 
 Mark Erdrich, Secretary/Membership/Webmaster 

Membership/ Secretary’s report 

Not a whole lot to report.  The annual meeting was 

held in conjunction with the Banquet.  No surprises as 

the officers elected were the same as proposed.  

Thank you to the outgoing officers, and welcome to 

the new board. 

New membership forms are starting to trickle in.  

There should be one attached to this issue.  Returning 

members only need to fill out their name, the 

financial stuff at the bottom, and anything that’s 

changed like new address, phone, or boats. 
 

Website report 

The 2019 calendar is now up on the website.  For 

those of you who have connected your calendars to 

the FLYC calendar, your calendars have now been 

update with the 2019 schedule.  If you haven’t, see 

flyc.org and scroll down the blog entries until you see 

Download the FLYC calendar to your phone! 

Follow the directions there and you will always have 

an updated calendar on your device.  I’ve also 

updated the contact list with the new officers and 

committee chairs. 

The website is starting to get a little old and creaky, 

so I’m starting to consider what the next evolution of 

the site will look like.  If you have any thoughts or 

suggestions, go ahead and email them to me. 

 

Treasurer’s Report 
 Scott Fredrickson, Treasurer 

 

December Report 

 

Another short report this month.    A couple months 

ago Box 156 received a free promotional, 

personalized FLYC ink pen.   Not an inexpensive, 

disposable BIC-class item, it was nice enough I 

queried the Board about a purchase for promotional 

purposes, < $1/pen.    And the order was recently 
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completed!    So there will be some quite nice pens in 

the Camellia Cup packets next spring. 

 

Several checks written this month—Banquet 

expenses, 2019 US Sailing membership, trophy and 

engraving expenses—but nothing unexpected or 

unusual—and the checking account is quite healthy 

with only a couple more invoices expected as the year 

ends.    

 

Reviewing some insurance papers (pdf files, actually) 

I discovered that the Dewitt dinghies we sold years 

ago were never removed from the policy.    There was 

no stated value, so I assume that the 'P&I' coverage 

was provided via some 'boilerplate' clauses in the 

policy.    After all, it is insurance paperwork, 

apparently not intended to be understood by normal 

people.   And, there were some changes in the 'LIAB 

GLOBAL EXT DISCLOSURE', notice # 80-10-9652.   

So if we decide to have an event in, say, the 

Caribbean, we are covered.   But let me double-check 

before we go.    

 

I hope everyone had Happy Holidays!! 

 

P. O. Box 156 

 

Nothing unusual in the post-banquet trips to the P.O.  

Box.   Bank statements and magazines—Bay and 

Delta Yachtsman, Cruising Outpost, Fortune and 

Money. 

 

It just occurred to me that I could sign up Box 156 for 

daily emails announcing the Box contents.  It might 

be nice to know when important things arrive.  

FLEET NEWS 
 

Banshee Beat 

January 2019 
 Steve Galeria, Fleet Captain 

sites.google.com/site/bansheefleetone 

 

 
Steve Galeria received the Sportsmanship Award 

 
2018 was another great year for the Banshees.  As 

they have for more than twenty years they flew, 

actually towed their boats on the freeways, to all the 

best dinghy regattas in Northern California - nine 

events this past year.  They had a lot of fun racing 

together, mostly in one-design fleets.  They camped 

together — usually around the “mother ship / home 

base," relaxed with ole friends and made new friends 

along the way, and always kept the Banshee mantra 

alive and well — “Have fun, support other sailors, 

play fair, and have fun [said twice because that’s the 

goal]3rd.”    

 

NEW MEMBERS - As you can see, we like talking 

about the Banshees having fun — because they do, 

and If this sounds like an ad for the Banshees, it is — 

because it works.  This past year four Banshees joined 

Fleets One & Two: John Andrew - Aptos, Chip 

Handley - San Jose, David Gray - Santa Rosa, and 

Bill Blosen - San Jose.   Welcome to the Banshees! 
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TURKEY SHOOT REGATTA - On a different 

note, the most recent event the Banshees attended was 

the Lake Washington Sailing Club’s annual Turkey 

Shoot Regatta, November 3rd.  Rob Cram reported, 

“As usual, it was good to get together with the 

fleet.  It was one of those events where the forecast 

was mostly wrong in regards to the wind (it was 

forecast to be in the high teens with gusts up around 

20 mph).  The wind was actually around maybe 1/3 to 

perhaps 1/2 half that and very shifty.  With the lack of 

wind it made for a challenging set of races.  The wind 

finally did come up for the last race.  My personal 

highlight was keeping the boat upright when I was 

doing my mandated 360 degree turn after hitting the 

windward mark, and was hit with a gust that about 

sent me over on a jibe.  Good times!  In spite of the 

wind conditions, the LWSC put on a great race as 

usual.  The meal at the end was great, and the desert 

was probably the best ever in my several years of 

attending this event (apple and blackberry pie).  My 

thoughts anyway.”  Results: 1 - Charles Witcher, 2 - 

Wayne Cassingham, 3 - Jeff Nelson, 4 - Bob Balter, 

and 5 - Rob Cram.  

 

2018 BANSHEE LAKE SERIES - The Turkey 

Shoot Regatta was again the last event of the year for 

the Banshees, which means we have the final results 

of the 2018 Banshees Lake Series.  As a reminder, 

this year the series was nine regattas run April - 

November all over Northern California, from Redding 

to Fresno and Nevada City to Richmond.  So to finish 

in the top positions, in addition to having a lot of fun, 

is a significant accomplishment.   So with out further 

ado, THE BANSHEE LAKE SERIES CHAMPION 

FOR 2018 is CHARLES WITCHER ( 35pts), Wayne 

Cassingham earned second place ( 32pts), and Jeff 

Nelson finished in third place ( 16pts). [see detailed 

results for all racers on the Banshee website] 

 

All though the 2018 Lake Series had an overall low 

turn out (40 racers), actually the lowest in the past 

seven years, we are expecting 2019 will be back to 

normal.    With four new Banshees joining and 

several racers getting new sails it is clear there is a lot 

of energy to have another good year of Banshee fun, 

which means there will likely be 60 - 70 racers again 

competing in the Banshee Lake Series.   

 

Also, to give recognition and a brief recap of the 

series here’s a list of the winners of each of the 

regattas:  

Camellia Cup - Craig Lee 

Lake Yosemite - Charles Witcher 

Whiskeytown - Charles Witcher 

Gold Rush -  Steve Anderes 

High Sierra -  Charles Witcher 

FLYC CB -  Wayne Cassingham 

Steele Cup - Charles Witcher 

Total Dinghy - Craig Perez 

Turkey Shoot -  Charles Witcher 

 

NEW SAILS -  For several years now a number 

Banshees have ordered new sails just before 

Christmas.  We think it all started when Mary 

Neiderberger wanted to get a new sail for husband 

Craig and she thought it would be great if other 

Banshees would join in so everyone could get a group 

discount, and it worked.  Ever since the Banshees 

have put in a fleet order with Pattison Sails and 

depending on the size of the group received a 15%-

20% discount — saving 100s of dollars.  Thanks 

again, Mary.  

 

This year new sails have been ordered by, John 

Andrew, Wayne Cassingham, Chip Handley, Charles 

Witcher, and Bill Blosen.  They will be getting the 

latest generation Banshee sail with the top batten 

moved up 2%, which is still class legal.  In fact, Harry 

Pattison said the top batten could be moved up higher 

(almost a fat head) and still be class legal.  Maybe 

next year some Banshees will order a fat head sail.   

 

GOOD WISHES - We hope everyone had a Merry 

Christmas and will have another wonderful New 

Year. We are also wishing you fair winds, good boat 

speed, fair play, and picking the right wind shift.  

 

 

 

 

 

https://sites.google.com/site/bansheefleetone/lake-series-circuit
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COMING EVENTS-  

— Banshee Annual Meeting – March 9 

— Camellia Cup Regatta, April 27-28, 2019 

 [Tune Up Race, Folsom Lake, March 16, 

2019] 

 

BANSHEES - Fun Boats, Fun People, Fun Times 

 

 

Catalina Chatter 
www.catalina22fleet4.org 

 Laura-Ann Charlot,  

 Fleet 4 Cruising Director 

 

2018 is drawing to a close, New Year's is right around 

the corner, and we are all looking forward to the 

reopening of boating season sometime this coming 

spring.  There are two cruises coming up in the next 

few weeks: the Monterey Whale Watching over Martin 

Luther King weekend, then the President's Day 

weekend Cruise on San Francisco Bay in February.  

Folsom Lake Marina of course, will still be closed to 

operations, but San Francisco Bay and Monterey Bay, 

and the Delta, are wide open.  Anyone interested in 

trailering their boat for an away Cruise to Monterey 

over the Martin Luther King weekend, or San 

Francisco Bay for President's Day, should contact 

Kevin Clancy and Monte Whitefield, the two Fleet 4 

members who are most likely to be doing an away 

cruise over those weekends.  Of course, anyone is 

welcome to organize and lead a cruise, just let the 

cruise director know your final boat count, the 

location, and the names of participants, so that cruise 

points can be kept track of. 

 

At the annual awards banquet last month, the 2018 

second place cruising participation award went to 

Monte Whitefield in Catalina 22 Knot Happy, and first 

place to Kevin Clancy in Catalina 22 Miss Irene. 

 

I would like to thank each and every one of you who 

participated in any of our events last year, and 

especially those of you, both in Fleet 4 and Folsom 

Lake Yacht Club, who contributed time, material 

support, and your boats, to the Big Brothers/Big Sisters 

event last June.  We had an astounding 14 boats 

participating in that event, so many boats in fact that 

we only had to double up (two pairs of guests) on one 

or two of the boats.  The Bigs and Littles has been Fleet 

4's most popular event every year for a long time, at 

least since the mid 2000's, overtaking the Jazz 

Jamboree Cruise in total participation after 2004.  This 

is a very special event for both the kids and their adult 

mentors, and it is really unique.  As those of us Fleet 4 

old timers age out, sell our boats, and move on to other 

recreations, the long-term survival of recreational 

sailing depends on bringing young people into 

organizations like ours, and kindling within them the 

love of wind swept spray in the face, and the rush and 

bubble of water flowing past hull & rudder.  The Bigs 

and Littles Sail Day event has two functions: to provide 

a unique experience for young people at risk, showing 

them possibilities for their lives that they may 

otherwise miss, and to possibly plant in them a seed 

that might grow into a love for sailing at some point 

later in their lives. 
 

Santana Soundings 
groups.google.com/forum/#!forum 

 /santana20Fleet12 

Mark Werder, Fleet Captain 
 

Hello Santana 20 Sailors 

 

Not much happening right now in the off season 

sailing wise, however plenty of things in the works to 

make 2019 a great year for our fleet. First and end of 

year party re-cap. 

 

Mark and Stephanie Erdich opened their beautiful 

home to our fleet for the annual party in December. In 

attendance we had four S20 owners and lots of 

friends, family and crew. Tasty beverages were 

raffled off for the boat owners that paid Fleet dues for 

the year. Good odds of winning with 4 people and 

two bottles. We reviewed the entries from 2018 and 

looked at which events brought out the most boats 

and if we want to make any changes for next year. 

There was some positive discussion around doing 

more travel events including the class 

Championships, Dinghy Delta Ditch and Great 
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Pumpkin to name a few. Fleet awards were given and 

Mark Erdrich won both the Fleet Enforcer and the 

Fleet Champion. Congrats Mark!! We wrapped up the 

evening with a quick vote on Fleet Captain and I will 

be carrying on in the Fleet Captain role for 2019. For 

any local S20 owners that were not able to make the 

party, we'd still like to get your information and have 

you join the fleet. My contact info is in the Officers 

list at the end of the Telltale.  

 

Looking forward on the calendar.. 

 

Membership renewal in the S20 class is due. This 

membership keeps the S20 as a registered class and 

supports our class championships once a year. Please 

sign yourself and crew up at S20.org This is a 

different fee than your local Fleet registration. Fleet 

12 membership supports local fleet activity here at 

Folsom Lake. 

With any luck, January will be a wet month and we 

could start racing again as early as Spring #1 in 

February. The first FLYC Spring race is Saturday 

February 2nd. See you there!! 
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FLYC RENEWAL/MEMBERSHIP 2019 SEASON 
Please send completed form with check payable to “FLYC” to: 

Folsom Lake Yacht Club P.O. Box 156 Folsom, CA 95763 
 

Please print clearly and complete entire form. Double check your e-mail address 
 

First name: _____________________________ Last Name: ________________________________ 
 

Street address: ____________________________________________________________________ 
 

City: _____________________________________ State: _________ Zip: _____________________ 
 

Day phone (______) _____________________ Eve phone: (______) _________________________ 
 

Email address: ____________________________________________  [  ] Opt-Out e-mail FLYC & Telltale  
 

Additional family members  
 

Name:_____________________________ Relationship: _______________________ 
 

Name:_____________________________ Relationship: _______________________ 
 

Please list all boats you own: 

Boat type Boat name Sail # PHRF 

    

    

    

 
Race Committee Signup – Please select one and identify preferred races/dates: 

[   ]  Cannot volunteer      [   ]  Can assist RC     [   ]  Can be primary RC 
 

First preference___________________________  Second Preference_______________________________ 
 

Dues (please check as appropriate) 

 Renewing Member  $180/year/immediate family if paid by Mar. 1 $ 

  $190/year/immediate family if paid after Mar. 1  $ 

  $200/year/immediate family if paid after Apr. 1 $ 

  Installment Plan - $95 due Mar. 1, $95 due May. 1 $ 

 New Member $180/year/immediate family, pro-rated at $15/month $ 

 Student Member  $40 (below age 25 and full-time student) $ 

 
Race Fees  

 Series Race Season Pass - $40 for all series races (includes post-race parties) $ 

 Individual Series Races - $10 non-member/$5 member per day (pay on day of race to 
Race Committee) 

 

 
       TOTAL (Membership + Race Fees) = $____________ 
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Board of Directors 

Commodore Kerry & Joyce Johnson 

commodoreflyc@gmail.com 

(916) 933-3453   

Vice Commodore   Jon Kim      

jon@kimresidence.com  

(408) 705-5552 

Rear Commodore   Dave Montgomery     

dcm_24@yahoo.com 

(530) 409-6980 

Membership / 

Secretary 

Mark Erdrich 

flycmembership@gmail.com  

(916) 538-7235 

Treasurer Scott Fredrickson 

flyc.treasurer@gmail.com  

(530) 626-1812 

Directors At Large Mark Werder 

rowing78@yahoo.com   

(916) 213-8079  

 

 George Heintz 

ghheintz@aol.com 

(916) 335-1073 

Staff Commodore   Suna Kneisley 
suna@freedom-mktg.com 

(916) 224-4229 

Committee Chairs  

Telltale Editor   George Heintz 

ghheintz@aol.com 

(916) 335-1073 

Webmaster   Mark Erdrich 
fusion927@gmail.com 

(916) 538-7235 

Hospitality Director   Stacy Werder 

stacymt77@yahoo.com 

(916) 832-3339 

Camellia Cup   Mark Werder 

rowing78@yahoo.com   

(916) 213-8079  

 

Fleet Captains  

Santana 20 Fleet 12 Mark Werder 

rowing78@yahoo.com   

(916) 213-8079  

 

Banshee Fleet 1   Steve Galeria 
stevegaleria@gmail.com  

(916) 956-6131 

  


